
HEREFORD CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE GOVERNANCE AND PROCEDURES COMMITTEE

TUESDAY 3 FEBRUARY 2015.

GP2014/15.34
PRESENT: Cllr Chappell (Chairman) and Cllrs Chave, Kenyon, Michael, Nicholls, Preece, Tawn and Wilcox.




ALSO PRESENT: Cllrs North and Andrews
GP2014/15.35
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Toon
GP2014/15.36
APPOINTMENT OF SUBSTITUTES



There were no appointments of substitutes.
GP2014/15.37
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

There were no declarations of interest under the Herefordshire Code of Conduct pursuant to the Localism Act 2011 in respect of items on the agenda.




The Chairman informed Members that he was altering the order of the agenda and was bringing item six forward to enable Cllrs Andrews and North to leave once the item was concluded. The Chairman thanked Cllrs Chave, Andrews and North for the work they had delivered on drafting and amending the City Council’s grievance procedure.
GP2014/15.38
REVIEW OF GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE   





 
Members received and considered the report from the Town Clerk and an attached draft Grievance Procedure which had been reviewed by Cllrs Chave, Andrews and North.

Cllr Chave gave a brief overview of the process that was followed to bring forward this final draft document to the committee. Cllr Chave also brought members attention to 1.6; this was a particular feature of this procedure which needed to be highlighted. 
Cllr Chave reported she had previously circulated the document asking Members for any amendments or comments they may wish to be put forward including the exact wording they felt should be used. 
Cllr Andrews echoed Cllr Chave’s words and thanked her for the huge amount of hard work that she had put in this document. This was also echoed by Cllr North.
Cllr Wilcox voiced his concerns in relation to 1.8 under the disciplinary procedure. He informed Members he was concerned that employees were being prevented from raising a grievance against their line manager or any other colleague in relation to their behaviour or performance. This introduced a fundamental flaw in the document and such an exclusion was not in line with the ACAS code of practice or NALC’s model guidelines. This could lead to a claim for constructive dismissal, highlighted by the fact they could not raise such a grievance.
With reference to 1.4 “Free communication between employees and their line manager” following that the employee needs somewhere to go.
Some debate over the items raised followed to which end Cllr North asked for an explanation of what Cllr Wilcox wanted.
Cllr Wilcox explained that if a line manager was being unfair to an employee there was nowhere for this issue to be pursued except to go down the route of constructive dismissal.
The Town Clerk gave several examples in favour of the wording in the document and to demonstrate that this was not the case as Cllr Wilcox had implied.
Cllr Kenyon asked for clarification between the grievance procedure and the whistle blowing procedure.
Cllr Andrews proposed, seconded by Cllr Nicholls and 
RESOLVED:

The committee approves the draft grievance procedure as laid before them and that the staff be informed of this.

Cllr Wilcox abstained from voting.
Cllr Chappell thanked Cllrs Chave, Andrews and North again on behalf of the committee and the Council.
The Chairman thanked Cllr North and Andrews for attending the meeting and they left the room.
GP2014/15.39
 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING






 
   Members received the minutes of the meeting of 16 September 2014.
Cllr Tawn was not recorded as being present and requested this be amended.
Cllr Michael proposed, seconded by Cllr Preece and unanimously
RESOLVED:

The minutes of the meeting of the Governance and Procedures Committee held on the 16 September 2014 are a true and accurate account of the meeting and be duly initialled, signed and dated by the Chairman.

GP2014/15.40
CIVIC PROTOCOL AND CIVIC DUTIES





 
Members received and considered the report from the Town Clerk.
Cllr Chappell gave a brief over view of the report laid before the committee and the background as to why this report had been brought before members.
It was raised that following the elections in May any new members on the City Council must be made aware of the protocol for attending civic events.
Cllr Nicholls spoke in support of the document and the reasons behind the item being raised. In his view he felt it was imperative for members to attend these events. Cllr Nicholls also covered his views concerning the need for Cllrs to be robed for meetings of full Council as had always been custom in the past and the relevance of doing this at Council. 
Cllr Chave informed Members that there should be some consideration for  any Members who may not attend some civic events on religious grounds.
Criticism was raised in relation to Members who regularly fail to attend meetings and were not courteous enough to contact the Town Clerk requesting he reports their apologies at the relative meeting.
Discussions followed reflecting the views that Members should attend civic events and what action, if any could be taken should a Member continually fail to attend events or meetings and/or send their apologies. One suggestion was restricting a Member who continually failed to attend civic events and meetings and/or sending apologies from becoming a member of any of the Council’s committees.
Members also aired a note of caution in relation to this as there are some reasons why people cannot attend civic events and this needs to be taken in to consideration.
Members felt the Town Clerk should be contacted within 48 hours of event should a Member find they are unable to attend and a reason should be given as to why they are not attending.
In relation to wearing of robes for Council Cllr Chave informed Members she would go by the democratic decision but felt this would not change a person’s behaviour whose attitude is disrespectful or disruptive.
Cllr Preece echoed Cllr Nicholls views in relation to wearing robes for Council does look professional and agrees with Cllr Nicholls recommendations on this. 
Cllr Chave proposed 2.1 and 2.2 unanimous
RESOLVED:

That as part of Member training for newly elected Members in 2015 the importance of the civic side of the Council’s work is stressed and a reasonable expectation of attendance at key events exists for all Councillors.  This would certainly include Annual Thanksgiving, Mayor Making, Junior Mayor Making, Remembrance Day, Armistice Day, Three Choirs.  In addition there will be events such as regimental homecomings, awards of freedom of the city where robed attendance will be expected.

That when civic robes are worn, members are reminded, and undertake to observe the conventions and rules around the wearing of other insignia and how these should be appropriately displayed.

Members considered 2.3 and the general feeling was unsure about this point.
Members covered the fact that sometimes Members have rushed from their place of work straight in to Council and it can be difficult at times to ensure one is present 15 minutes before Council commences..
The Town Clerk suggested that 2.3 is amended to read:

“That robes are worn for Council and arrangements will be made for Members arriving late for the collection of their robes”. 
Cllr Wilcox asked that all robes and hats to be named. 
The Town Clerk’s amended words were proposed and seconded; 3 Members voted in favour, 2 against and 2 abstained. 

RESOLVED:
That when meetings of Council are called for 6 pm Members should aim to attend at 5.45 to collect their robes from the offices before taking their seats in the Council Chamber and arrangements will be made for Members arriving late for the collection of their robes. Robes will be worn for Council meetings as a matter of normal practice.

Cllr Nicholls informed Members he would provide labels and hangers for this purpose. Cllr Chappell thanked Cllr Nicholls for his kind offer.
GP2014/15.41
HEREFORD CITY YOUTH COUNCIL AND POLICY



 
Members received and considered the report from the Town Clerk.

The Town Clerk gave a brief overview of his report.
Cllr Kenyon suggested to Members that a more desirable option would be for the  youth involved with the youth council to come up with ideas and suggestions and present them to the Council for consideration with a request for the funding they need to support their project rather than only giving them £3,000 which may restrict them on projects they wish to go forward.
Cllr Chave viewed her concerns about dictating what the City’s youth council should be and suggested it would be better for the young people to decide what they want and how the youth council would work in consultation with the City Council. Cllr Chave informed Members she supports the three thousand pounds which would need to be ratified as to how it is spent. The City Council need to ask what the young people want and how it can we help.
Cllr Wilcox echoed the words of Cllr Chave and suggested HVOSS are asked to draft a document that loosely outlines a framework/requirements. The £3,000 should be awarded to help the young people set themselves up.
Cllr Tawn echoed the words of those above. The group should be encouraged to talk about a project they want to take forward and then present it to the Council.
Recommendations 5.1 and 5.2 were proposed, seconded and unanimously
RESOLVED:

That the Committee welcomes the decision of Council to endorse the HVOSS proposals and mandates staff to work with these as the idea is developed.

That the Committee request that Finance and Policy Committee considers viring a sum of £3,000 from a suitable budget to the youth council to be spent on project(s) as identified by that council.

GP2014/15.42
 DCLG CONSULTATION – PARISH POLLS





 

Members received and considered the report from the Town Clerk.

The Town Clerk gave a brief overview of his report.
Cllr Wilcox informed Members he would like the Town Clerk to write to NALC and get NALC to do the same. 
It was proposed, seconded and unanimously
RESOLVED:
That the Town Clerk is authorised on behalf of the Council to respond to the DCLG on the lines of the response drafted by the clerk to Lichfield, making any necessary contextual updates.

That in writing to congratulate the clerk to Lichfield on his election as president of the SLCC that thanks be added for preparing such a comprehensive reply to this consultation.

GP2014/15.43  EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

Cllr Chappell proposed, seconded by Cllr Michael and unanimously 

RESOLVED:

To exclude the press and public under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 section 1(2) as the next two items of business involve the disclosure of personal details concerning members of staff. 

GP2014/15.44
CONFIDENTIAL MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING


 
 Members received the confidential minutes of the meeting of 16 September 2015.
It was proposed by Cllr Chave, seconded by Cllr Preece and unanimously
RESOLVED:
The CONFIDENTIAL minutes of the meeting of the Governance and Procedures Committee held on the 16 September 2014 are a true and accurate account of the meeting and be duly initialled, signed and dated by the Chairman.

GP2014/15.45
ANNUAL REPORT FROM STAFF APPRAISALS




 
Members received and considered the confidential report from the Town Clerk.

RESOLVED:
3.1 and 3.2
GP2014/15.46
POSSIBLE AWARD OF A MAYOR’S COMMENDATION



Members received and considered the confidential report from the Town Clerk.

RESOLVED:
The committee endorses the proposal in principal, following discreet enquiries about any outstanding investigations. 
At the conclusion of the above two items the press and public were invited to re-enter the room.

GP2014/15.47
ITEMS FOR FUTURE MEETINGS

 Recommendation for a Mayor’s Commendation.
Register of Attendance.
What are the council’s aims? The Town Clerk suggested to Members that the time to consider this is following the refreshment of the community led plan and the installation of the new administration. The Mayor informed Members that he has started a forward plan working party which meets very informally and is looking at exactly this.
Toby Hooper to attend the next meeting of the Governance and Procedures Committee.
GP2014/15.48
DATE OF NEXT MEETING – 31 March 2015

There being no further business the Chairman called the meeting to a close at 7.50 pm.

Signed...........................................................................................................................................................

Dated........................................................................................................................................................... 
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